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This report describes data, methods, and algorithms used in a phone survey (survey) that 
was developed to question “avid” anglers who had not returned their Sturgeon Fishing 
Report Card (Card).  The purpose of the survey was to learn why these avid anglers did 
not return their Cards, to estimate the catch documented by avid anglers on Cards that had 
not been returned to us, and to learn about emphasis for additional outreach regarding the 
Department’s sturgeon population study and about the regulation requiring timely 
submission of Cards or on-line reporting of Card data. 
  
Prior to conducting the survey, we created a list of 1,000 randomly-selected avid anglers 
who had not returned at least one 2013 or 2014 Card.  For the purposes of the survey, we 
characterized avid anglers as those who purchased 2013-2015 Cards at least two years in 
a row (e.g., 2013-2014, 2014-2015).  We excluded anglers who had not turned in their 
2015 Card, because 2015 Cards were not past due. 
 
At the start of the survey, the Pollster told the listener that the call is a survey about 
sturgeon fishing and asked to speak with the angler.  The angler was then asked to 
participate in the survey.  If the angler agreed to participate in the survey, the Pollster then 
asked the questions on the Report Card Survey Form (Appendix A).  At the end of the call, 
the time was recorded, the angler’s name and the date were recorded, and the Pollster 
made the next call.  
 
The survey protocol initially required ending the call if it went to voicemail. We later 
revised the protocol by requiring the Pollster to leave a voicemail message describing the 
survey and leaving a return phone number.  



 

    

 
We made calls to 1,000 anglers, received return calls from some anglers, and spoke with 
343 anglers.  Call duration ranged roughly 2-3 minutes when answered via voicemail and 
roughly 3-4 minutes when the Pollster spoke with the angler.  
 
Of the anglers we spoke with, about 40% said they returned their Cards or submitted their 
data on-line and most who did not return their Cards or submit their data on-line said they 
decided not to (Table 1).   
 
About 60% of the anglers we spoke with said they fished for sturgeon.  When anglers 
reported catching sturgeon, we asked them how many White Sturgeon they kept, how 
many White Sturgeon they released, and how many Green Sturgeon they released (Table 
2).  
 
Of the anglers who responded about the sturgeon population study, 53% said that they 
were aware of the study.  

Of the anglers who responded about the regulation requiring timely submission of Cards or 
on-line reporting of Card data, 42% said that they were aware of the regulation. 

Table 1. Response by anglers asked if they had returned a Card 
 
  2013 2014 
Did Return 
Card? 

   

 Method   
Yes By hand 5 9 
 By mail 42 34 
 By web 17 29 
    
 Reason   
No Forgot 7 7 
 Did not know 

how 
12 13 

 Decided not to  60 71 
 



 

    

Table 2. Number of sturgeon kept and released from anglers surveyed 
 
WST Kept    
  2013 46 
  2014 41 
  Total 87 
WST Released    
  2013 339 
  2014 373 
  Total 712 
GST Released    
  2013   4 
  2014 12 
  Total 16 
 



 

    

Appendix A . Survey form 

 



 

    

 


